KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH
Community & Fiscal Projects

MEMORANDIUM
TO: Charlie Pierce, Mayordr(/l;\
FROM: Brenda Ahlberg, Community & Fiscal Projects Maiager

DATE: January 24, 2018
SUBJECT: FY18-2Q Senior Center Grant Reports

The following senior grant reports have been submitted for FY 18-2Q:
Anchor Point Senior Citizens
Cooper Landing Senior Citizens (approved time extension)
Forget-Me-Not Center
Homer Senior Center
Kenai Senior Citizens (narrative only)
Nikiski Senior Citizens (narrative only)
Ninilchik Senior Center
Soldotna Senior Citizens
Seward Seniors Citizens
Sterling Area Senior Citizens

Report not received at this time:
Seldovia Senior Center

Final reports completed:
Homer Friendship Center















Progress Report Senior Grant from Cooper Landing Senior Citizen Corp. Inc.
Due Jan. 15, 2018

In October, the CLSCCI Board voted to install a landline phone and WiFi in Ravens
View Commons. This was quickly brought about by TelAlaska. With cell phones
unable to connect from Senior Haven, this move was in part considered a safety
move.

A motion was adopted to continue the use of dawn to dusk lighting on the driveway
sideS of Eagles View and Ravens View for safety reasons and to enable better snow
plowing. It was also voted to put a notice in the Community Crier the week before
each board meeting to announce the meeting and to let the public know meeting
agendas were available in Helen Gwin Commons.

Bruce Brorson gave a Windows 10 and Internet Safety Class on Nov. 7 in Ravens
View Commons. This was advertised on the Community Crier email newsletter. A
dozen people took the class and donated to the CLSCCI general fund.

Continuation of the narrative from the official first page:

At the November Board meeting a motion was adopted that exterior motion lights
on the lake side of Eagles View and Ravens View were to be left on in the absence of
residents, but at their discretion when they were in-residence. (These lighting issues
came about when a resident protested against “light pollution.” It was felt that
safety trumped too much light for one person.

CLSCCI bought two turkeys for the community Thanksgiving Dinner hosted by
Arden Rankins at Sunrise Inn and a ham for the community Christmas potluck at the
school Dec. 13 after the Christmas program.

A certified electrician was called to check wiring in Ravens View Unit 6 and found it
in good shape.

Mayme Ohnemus devised a 2018 Senior Calendar, showing all board and quarterly
meeting dates and senior birthdays, to sell as a CLSCCI fundraiser. Thirty-six have
sold to date. (Jan. 5, 2018.)

After nearly nine years, Adminstrative Assistant, Mona Painter, put in her notice of
retirement at the Dec. 5 Board meeting. The position was advertised in the
Community Crier and a replacement is expected soon.












During uie second quarier four elders were discharged. Due tu uui oltrong partnership with area care
coordinators and senior centers and their referral systems, FMN was able to enroll three new
participants during the same time frame.

Duririg this fiscal year, FMN was able to purchase a one-year unlimited user site agreement for staff
training. The training is from The National Alzheimer's Association. It is a 32-module online training
in which as many siaff as are interested can become certified. Currently, seven FCS employees
have begun the training with others expected to begin during the third quarter. All are anticipated to
recelva certification from the National Alzheimer's Association by August 2018.

During the second quarter FMN's Activity Coardinator left, creating the opportunity for FMN to
develop the position of Program Assistant. The Program Assistant now provides support to the
Program Manager. The responsibilities of the Activity Coordinator have been absorbed by the
Program Manager who is now rasponslble for planning and coordinating activities for FMN
participants.

FMN's philosophy remains that of welcoming new and retuming volunteers to the FMN Program.

We are fortunate to have the following people volunteer regularly:

« Pat Robinson and her Canine Companions, Hope and Joy, visit FMN weekly. The elders
enjoy the companionship of the dogs as Pat reads a story out loud. Each elder is able to
participate in the emotlonal and physical benefits that come from being around and touching
the dogs.

¢ The AAJC singers come every other week to sing hymns, standards, and patriotic songs that
are a part of the elders’ backgrounds. The elders are able to play musical instruments
alongside the AAJC singers and look forward to their visits.

« The Kenai Senior Center's Bell Ringers visit every other month. They use movement and
musical rhythm activities to provide exercise and cognitive stimulation. This collaboration
between the FMN participants and the Kenai Senlor Center volunteers bensfiis both groups.

o Shelly Merill visits once monthly to provide hand massages and fingemall care for the FMN
participants. Shelly has a special connection to FMN as her father was once a participant.

The Elders’ Council Mestings have been a continuing source of information. The siders’ have been
able to shape the activities they participate in, as well as provide feedback on activities they would
like to see more of and ideas for the upcoming ysar, e.g. outings they would like to go on, holiday
ideas for the upcoming year, and groups they would like to host.

FMN has been collaborating with FCS on inviting individuals and groups to attend day activities,
encouraging interagency interaction as well as introducing future participants to the FMN program.

Grantee Certification: I certify that the above information is true and correct, and that expenditures have been

made for tbeigpose of, and in mwz applicable grant agreement terms and conditions.
Signature; Date: / / 107 /J ﬁ

Printed Name and Title: __Ammda_éiu[mz:ﬁ,_éuu _er_fo_







2nd Qtr -
10/01/2017 -
12/31/12

Homer Senlor

Oct 2017 - Dec 2017
Oct 2017 - Dec 2017

Oct 2017 - Dec 2017

MCNEIL MEAT CO

PETERKIN DISTRIBUTOR

Total Costs 15t Qtr

2,032.44
9,684.14

19,065.58

30,782.20

Amount for Reimbussament 30!7!?_20









City of Kenai-Kenai Senior Services
2™ Quarter Progress Report to the Kenai Peninsuls ®~rough
Ending December 31, 2017

The past quarter brought some significant changes to the Kenai Senior Center as
longtime Director, Rachael Craig, retired on September 30 and Administrative Assistant
lil, Kathy Romain, became the new Director. Angela Clary, Activity Coordinator for Forget
Me Not Care Center, stepped in as the new Administrative Assistant [ll. The transitions
have been relatively smooth with both the Director and Administrative Assistant learning
new responsibilities and facing the accompanying challenges. The senior clients have
been an encouragement in spite of the fact that change is not always easy, especially as
we age.

The Director attended four City Department Head meetings, two City Council
meetings, one Council on Aging meeting, two Kenai Senior Connection, Inc. meetings,
three Senior Center staff meetings and one Area Wide Director's meeting. The
Administrative Assistant attended two Area Wide Care Coordinator's meetings. The
Activity/Volunteer Coordinator attended two meetings with local school groups for further
partnering projects.

The Senior Center staff are meeting on the last Thursday of each month. Training
during this quarter included: Blood Borne Pathogen Procedures, Sharps Injury Safety
and team building exercises.

The Dining Room Atrium project was finished during this quarter. After having the
wall of windows blocked off for eight weeks, everyone was delighted to see the project
completed with panoramic windows in place for the first snowfall. This project also
included a new sound system for the Dining Room.

The 8" Annual Murder Mystery Dinner Theatre was held in October. This event is
a joint fundraiser with the Kenai Performers. The Kenai Senior Connection, Inc. sponsors
the event and give seniors a wonderful opportunity to volunteer in tt  kitchen or dining
room and then be able to sit and watch the performance.

The last of the 2017 Mystery Drives was to Cooper Landing. Volunteer driver,
Steve Latz, took 14 seniors to visit some familiar faces and meet new friends at the
Cooper Landing Senior Housing. The group shared a potluck meal together and toured
the housing facilities.

For our November Veteran’s Day Celebration, the VFW Post #20 and AMVETS
Post #4 Color Guard opened the event and the Mountain View Elementary Choir and
Student Council served seniors lunch and performed patriotic songs. In all, 84 seniors
and 37 students actively participated.

The 12" Annual Area-Wide Hilcorp Senior Thanksgiving Dinner was held on the
Tuesday before Thanksgiving with 293 seniors (congregate & home meals) served, along
with 20 volunteers. Every room in the Senior Center was filled and Mountain View
Elementary Student Council was once again on hand to help serve the seniors.

The Senior Center was open on Thanksgiving and Christmas Day for a potiuck for
seniors and their families. A local family has volunteered for this event for many years to
help ensure everyone has a place to go. Between both holidays over 100 people were
able to enjoy a meal together.



The Director attended the 50 Cars for 50 Years Subaru Event at Continental
Subaru in Anchorage on November 17. The Kenai Senior Center was presented with a
new 2018 Subaru QOutback for their Meals on Wheels deliveries. Meals on Wheels of
America offered a grant for Meals on Wheels agencies across the country to apply for
one of 50 cars to be given away by Subaru of America, Inc. in celebration of their 50
anniversary. Stories included in the grant talked about delivering meals to our more rural
clients in the greater Kenai and Kasilof areas. We told about delivering meals to a WW
[l Veteran and not being able to get down his road with our normal delivery vehicle, so a
neighbor drove our volunteer driver with the meals on their 4 wheeler to accomplish the
task. Now with a Subaru, we can ensure delivery to the more remote locations!

Christmas is always an exciting time around our Center. Various musical groups
came to perform during the noon hour including: Cook Inlet Academy & Joyful Sounds
Homeschool Group, Riverside Harmony Acapella Singers, an Irish Dance Performance
by Amelia Aquipel and our own Kenai Senior Center Choir & Bell Ringers. Mountain View
Elementary students helped decorate Christmas cookies and 50 teachers and staff
shared lunch with our seniors on December 22 during their In-Service Day.

Breakfast with Santa brought children and their parents to enjoy breakfast with the
seniors and an opportunity to visit with Santa. Kids who have enjoyed this event in their
youth now bring their own children to this time-honored tradition.

The New Year’s Breakfast Buffet & Talent Show brought over 90 seniors together
to enjoy a fabulous meal with a “show” as various individuals shared their talents. A
couple of highlights were ‘The Cremation of Sam McGee' narrated by Dave Thompson
and ‘How Great Thou Art’ sung in Yupik by Mary Anaruk-Thomas. This is always a
popular event as we celebrate the New Year. After the meal and performances, seniors
stayed for the afternoon playing various table and card games.

During this past quarter, we served 4,457 home meals, 3,663 congregate meals
and 230 individuals donated 3,302 hours to volunteer in some capacity. The Social
Security Video Conferencing brought in 126 individuals to talk to the Anchorage SSA
Office through video link. The Center was used twice as an election polling site, rented
out for seven private functions and our staff assisted in three Celebration of Life services.

The Senior Center participated in a toy drive with the staff of Mountain View
Elementary for Christmas. In addition to toys, we often receive monetary gifts to help
provide needed clothing for the kids as well as a toy for Christmas.

Something new this year was a food drive for seniors in need. We collected non-
perishable groceries in November and December and were able to distribute 22 bags of
food to seniors in time for the holidays. Kenai Senior Connection, Inc. also purchase
small hams to contribute towards the food packages. We have heard many thankful
responses and plan to make this an annual event.

As the days grew shorter and the temperature began to drop, we started to see
more homeless seniors begin to drop by and utilize our services. We are often able to
refer them for other services in our area or housing as it becomes available.





















